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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 28 June 2016 at 7.00 pm there were present:

Cllrs
 
  


Mr P Kay




(Mayor)






Mr N Penny



(Deputy Mayor)







Mrs C Allaway-Martin






Mr K Ball
 



arrived 7.20pm








Mr I Baird








Mr R Drury 



arrived 7.20pm






Mr C Elsmore

Mrs H Lusty

Mr   B Thompson

Mr   M Whittington






Miss A Lapington 

(Town Clerk) 






Mrs C Whittington

(Deputy Clerk)  
   
Also present were GCC Cllr McMahon, Mr W Williams, Mrs M Cox (NDP) and a member of the press.
The Mayor opened the meeting with a minutes silence in memory of Mrs Jo Cox MP who was tragically taken two weeks ago. The Council’s thoughts go out to her husband Brendan and their two children. 
Public Forum 
Mr Williams stated that too many people in the world think violence is the answer to a problem.   He asked if the Brexit vote would have any effect on the Council’s twinning with France. The Mayor said personally he believed not, but this hadn’t been discussed by the Council. 
The public forum closed at 7.02 pm

29. To note apologies

Apologies were noted from Cllrs Hale, Holloway, E Elsmore and PC Sterry
30. To receive declarations of interest  
Cllr Penny declared pecuniary interests in Agenda items 36 & 37.
Cllr Whittington declared a pecuniary interest in item 56.       
31. To allow dispensation requests 
There were no dispensation requests. 
32. To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 24 May 2016
It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on 24 May 2016 be accepted.




Proposed: Cllr Penny 



Seconded: Cllr Whittington
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously
33.  Matters arising from the meeting held on 24 May 2016

Item 8: Cllr Allaway-Martin requested she remain the representative for the Forest of Dean Citizens Advice Bureau.

Item 19: The French Market has confirmed it would be coming to Coleford on the 1 & 2 of July 16. 

Item 21: The Clerk confirmed she had secured the Insurance premium with Zurich at the rate proposed.

It was proposed Cllr Allaway-Martin be elected representative for the Forest of Dean Citizens Advice Bureau. 




Proposed: Cllr Kay 




Seconded: Cllr Whittington
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously
34.  To hear the report from the Police
PC Leanne Sterry was unable to attend but had sent the monthly crime figures, which were noted. 

35.  To note reports from District and County Councillors 
GCC Cllr McMahon praised the Council on the amazing events that had been put on in the town each Saturday and acknowledged the work and effort that went into them.  He thanked Cllrs Penny and Holloway together with the team support. 
The Highways allocation has been used as follows: 

· Refurbishing the pavements in Bells Place
 £12K

· 2 Light columns in Poolway Road


   

· Langetts Road resurfacing




    
 £5K

· 2 welcome signs for the entrances into Coleford   
 

· Money also allocated for the re surfacing in Old Station Way.

Over the next 3 weeks lenghtmans work involving weeding, cutting hedges and verges and cleaning town signs will take place. 

The proposal for Mile End crossroads will be made public before a decision will be taken. 

GCC Cllr McMahon stated he had £500 left available in the budget for youth activities and festivals, Coleford Music Festival had secured £3000 from this budget. 
He will be attending an emergency meeting Wednesday 29 regarding a motion for Brexit.

Cllr Elsmore asked if the funding for Old Station Way was instead of addition or extra to GCC Highways committed spend to repair the road. He will confirm this.

There is a budget of extra money available for cycle ways.

Cllr Lusty asked if the youth activity money could be used for one off events, GCC Cllr McMahon confirmed this and advised application forms were available from the website. 

Cllr McMahon left the meeting. 

Dist. Cllr Elsmore informed the Council that Forest of Dean District Council were implementing a new website.  They are also looking into BT Digital which is not preforming as expected. He attended: 
25
May
BT Digital

26
May
Full Council

6   June
Website update meeting

8   June
Cinderford leisure updated meeting

15
June 
Licensing meeting

20 June
Fracking meeting 

Dist. Cllr Allaway-Martin reported that Sport England had now moved to a regional format and are pro wellbeing and sport together.  She felt this would fit in with the Bells Field project. With Active Gloucester she had attended an event at Gloucester Cathedral and praised the marvellous display by Artspace which was help in the Lady Chapel. 

Cllr Kay thanked GCC Cllr McMahon for his regular attendance and Dist. Cllrs James, C Elsmore, Allaway-Martin and Hale and condemned Dist. Cllrs Easton, Coleford East and Hill as disgusting and disrespectful in never attending any Town Council meetings. 
Cllr Penny left the room

36.  To agree payments (see attached)
It was proposed the payments be accepted. 




Proposed: 
Cllr Lusty




Seconded Cllr Whittington

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously
Cllr Penny returned to the room 

Cllrs Drury and Ball entered the meeting
37.  To agree petty cash payments (see attached) 




Proposed: Cllr C Elsmore



Seconded Cllr Lusty

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

38.  To note the monthly budget figures (see attached) 
The monthly budget figures were noted. 

39.  To agree to the committee structure changes in CTC Standing Orders 


It was proposed the structure changes be accepted




Proposed: Cllr Penny




Seconded: Cllr Ball
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously
40. To agree to the nomination of a representative to Halls Charity
Mrs Janine Morgan when a councillor was the Council representative for many years.

It was proposed that Mrs Morgan be asked to re-join the committee as an individual and not a representative of the Town Council




Proposed: Cllr Lusty




Seconded: Cllr Elsmore  
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously
41. To agree to the Annual Governance Statement
All Councillors read the Annual Governance Statement and confirmed their understanding.

It was proposed that the Annual Governance Statement be accepted





Proposed 
Cllr Penny



Seconded Cllr Thompson

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously. 
42. To agree to the submission of the End of Year Accounts to the external auditor
It was proposed that the submission of the End of Year Accounts be accepted. 


Proposed Cllr Penny




Seconded Cllr Thompson

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
43. To agree to the comments re the planning application for P0626/16/FUL Land at Tufthorn Avenue Coleford Glos GL16 8PT. The erection of Class A1 Limited assortment discount food store with associated car parking, landscaping and ancillary works.
There was a wide ranging discussion where some councillors raised concerns of the out of town position, others expressed their continuing support.

It was proposed that the Council’s original support of January 2015 be reiterated. 

It was separately proposed that Forest of Dean District Council be lobbied to remove the tariff on the carparking in town. 

The proposals were taken together.



Proposed: Cllr Penny





Seconded: Cllr Ball

On being put to the vote there were 6 in favour, 3 against and I abstention. 

44. To agree to joining the West Dean and Coleford Regeneration Board.
A discussion took place with regard to the involvement of the Council.

It was proposed that the Council agree to join the board with no financial expenditure.



Proposed Cllr Ball





Seconded Cllr Whittington

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
45. To review the progress of the Councils 4 Year Plan 
A discussion took place on the progress of the plan.  
Four areas are still outstanding with no significant achievement. 
1. The wifi came in at significantly higher cost than expected, a wifi mast is proposed for Bells Field. It was proposed that this project be moved to the development scheme of Bells Field.
It was noted that wifi is available in the library and some businesses in town. 

2. Youth Engagement has been slow due to school pressures. It was proposed that the date be extended to March 2017.

3. There has been no progress with the skills exchange, Cllr Drury to look into if this is to remain on the plan. 

4. Cllr Thompson is looking into the separate aspects of work on the Clock Tower. 
46.  To the recommendations of the Events and Marketing Committee  
Item 7: Since the Committee meeting the Forest of Dean & Wye Valley Tourist Association along with Paula Burrows Forest of Dean District Council have arranged a month long campaign regarding the Tour of Britain Cycle Race running from 8 August to 8 September and have suggested to town traders that they decorate old bikes.

Item 12: An update since the meeting. The company is unable to attend. The recommendation be amended, that they are provided with work already produced to enable them to provide us with design ideas for further discussion. 
Item 13: A meeting has been arranged for 4 July 16 at 6.30pm at the Baptist Chapel Newland Street.  

It was proposed that the recommendations be taken en masse. 


Proposed Cllr Penny




Seconded Cllr Whittington

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
47.  To agree the recommendations of the Amenities Committee 
Item 7: A quote of £2690.00 has been received which does not include labour, chargeable at a day rate. It was requested the Clerk seek clarity regarding the light bulb fittings. Recommendation amended to read that work be agreed subject to clarification.

Item 9:  Quotes be obtained for all the additional works in the cemetery. 
Item 11: Cllrs Penny & Holloway held a meeting with the football club which has given proposals regarding movable dugouts.  This to be added to the next Amenities Committee agenda.  It was suggested that two of the rainbow benches recently purchased be place at the King George V Recreation Ground. 
It was proposed that the recommendations be taken en masse. 


Proposed Cllr Kay





Seconded Cllr Thompson

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
48.  To agree the recommendations of the Finance and Office Committee

Item 6: Decided at item 42 of this agenda
Item 10: Puzzlewood has also asked for a letter of support regarding their grant application for a new development at the attraction. 

Cllr Ball who arrived at the meeting late declared an interest in Item 10

It was proposed that item 7 be taken alone





Proposed Cllr Kay




Seconded Cllr Ball
On being put to the vote there were 9 votes in favour and Cllr Penny abstained

It was proposed that items 8, 9, 10 be taken together 




Proposed Cllr Kay 




Seconded Cllr Lusty
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
49. 
To agree to the recommendations of the Public Safety Committee

Cllr Lusty asked if grit bins could be placed at Thurston’s Rise.  The Clerk stated this would be done once the road had been adopted, meanwhile in icy weather the Council will ensure salt bags are taken for the residents use.  

It was proposed that the recommendations be taken en masse. 


Proposed Cllr C Elsmore


Seconded Cllr Whittington

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
50. To note the decisions of the Planning Committee 
All decisions were noted.
51. To have an update on the proposed changes at Lakers School
No update, but the Council reaffirmed it would like the current acting head to remain in place.
52. To note the minutes and receive a report from the NDP Steering Group

Mrs Marilyn Cox gave a report on behalf of the NDP and advised the Council that she would be meeting with Suntory on Wednesday 29 June 16 to give them information on the plan.  The locality application is due in on the 2 July 16. The end of the process will be in the next 6 months.  They will also be subscribing to the parish on line which all councillors could access. A written report is attached at the end of the minutes.
53. To note reports from members (for information)
The Mayor stated the twinning project is continuing on schedule. Comments have been made in the Tourist Information Centre that it is nice that there is always something happening in the town and the Mayor said this is a credit to Cllr Penny.  He has attended the following events: 

31 May 
Twining meeting St Hilaire de Reiz.

8   June   Twining meeting St Hilaire de Reiz.

14 
June
Bells Hotel Civic Dinner, Forest Hills Golf Day.

17 June  
Tourist Information Centre in the afternoon.

18 
June
Sausage and Ale day.

20 June 
Berry Hill Primary school.

21 June
Mobile CCTV meeting.

22 June
Mayors meeting.

23 June 
Tourist Information Centre in the morning.

25 June
Emergency Services day incorporating Armed Forces Service day.
Cllr Penny said the banners were being put on the lampposts in and around the town, some with the Coleford Town branding on. He has attended the following events:

25 May 
Wye Valley and Forest of Dean Tourism Association AGM
25 May 
Meeting with Forest of Dean District Council re Coleford Music Festival license

31 May 
Briefing for NDP consultations

2 June 
Office covering for Annie

4 June 
Coleford Busking Festival

6 June     Meeting with the Clerk, Deputy Clerk & Cllr C Elsmore re Deputy Clerks return to work
8 June     Working party with Coleford Christmas Lights

10 June   Meeting with Fire Service and discussions with police re 25/6 event

11 June   Super Saturday Event - Queen's Birthday and Kids Workshops

14 June   Coleford Business Association Working Group

14 June   Meeting with Coleford Town Football club re developing closer working relationships

15 June   Meeting at Forest Hills re Charity Golf Day

16 June   Coleford Business Association Working Group

17 June   Meeting re French Market coming to town

18 June   Super Saturday Event - Sausage and Ale

23 June   Halls Charity Meeting

24 June   Meeting with Coleford Town Football Club at King George V Recreation Ground
25 June   Super Saturday Event - Emergency Service Showcase and Armed Forces Day
Cllr Thompson attend the Police Crime Commissioners talk at Gloucester, the Coleford Business Association meeting, where the numbers are growing, the NDP consultation and the Super Saturday Emergency Service Showcase. 

Cllr Lusty attended all the Super Saturday events and really enjoyed them.  She found the emergency services one really informative. She also attended Angus Buchannan VC Recreation Ground Committee meeting, the NDP consultation, the Armed Services service and a Halls Charity meeting. 
Cllr Whittington attended the Christmas Lights meeting and the Sausage and Ale event. 

Cllr Drury has attended several NDP meetings. He has been part of the Broadwell History project which ends on 10 July 16.  It has proved very interesting with lots of verbal history’s story being told and over 90 photographs being brought in. 

Cllr C Elsmore asked if the councillor’s declarations of interest were checked before being sent to Forest of Dean District Council. He has spent an enjoyable time on the NDP consultation this month.  

The Health Forum have a community day at the community centre at Lydney on 2 July 16. 
He attended a Music Festival at the Imjin Barracks where Berryhill Primary School Choir won their class. Cllr Elsmore suggested a letter of congratulations be sent to the school.  The Angus Buchannan VC memorial stone on the Clock Tower has a tyre mark on it and users should be made aware of the stone to prevent further damage. Gloucestershire County Council is again looking at making cuts on the late service bus routes – no’s 30 & 31, we all need to be proactive in keeping the service running.  He asked if a letter of support for this service could be sent from the Town Council.   He attended the following events:
25 May
Main Place Meeting

28 May
Busking Festival

2/3/4 June NDP consultation

6 June     Meeting with the Clerk, Deputy Clerk & Cllr Penny re Deputy Clerks return to work
7 June     Meeting with the Clerk & Deputy Clerk re the Deputy Clerks return to work

7 June 
Coleford Business association meeting

7 June 
Forest of Dean Health Forum  

9 June
Transport meeting

9 June 
Imjin Music Festival

11
June
Super Saturday – Queens Birthday

15
June   NDP

18 June 
Super Saturday – Sausage and Ale

24
June
Think Travel

25 June 
Super Saturday – Emergency Service showcase

26/27
June
Planting at Coleford Gateway

28 June
Coleford Area Partnership   

Cllr Ball passed a motion that the meeting be extended to 9.15 pm 

Cllr Ball apologised for not attending all of the Super Saturday events but had received good feedback both from the schools and the public.  He had attended the prize giving at Lakers School and asked if a letter could go to the school congratulating the student’s success.  

Cllr Baird has attend the NDP consultation.  He reiterated that we need to ensure we keep the bus services in the forest. 

Cllr Allaway-Martin attended a Two Rivers event at Speech House for the Queens 90th Birthday.  All Two Rivers 90 year old residents were invited and told some wonderful stories. She attended the 25 years of Age Concern at Cinderford Rugby Club where it was standing room only.  
She also attended the Super Saturday events and the NDP consultation.  

54. To note the Clerks Report
It was reported that the man hole at the King George V Recreation Ground had been repaired today. 

55. To note correspondence (for information only, see attached list
The correspondence was noted.
Cllr Whittington, the Deputy Clerk, the press and public left the room 
In Committee 
56. To agree to the recommendation from the Finance and Office Committee 
It was proposed that the Committee’s recommendation be accepted 



Proposed Cllr Penny 




Seconded Cllr Lusty
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed with 1 vote against.
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